
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
REINVESTMENT ZONE NUMBER THREE, CITY OF HOUSTON, TEXAS 
February 8, 2011
The Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Reinvestment Zone Number Three, City of Houston, Texas (the “Zone”) convened in regular session, open to the public, at the offices of Houston Technology Center, on the 8th day of February 2011, and the roll was called of the duly constituted officers and members of the Board, to-wit:

Jamie R. Mize
Chair


Curtis B. Lampley
Vice-Chair


Philip Schneidau
Treasurer

Deborah Keyser
Secretary

Charles Bush
Director


Michele Sabino
Director


Paige Martin
Director 


Arturo Aguilar
Director 

and all of said persons were present except Directors Bush and Aguilar, thus constituting a quorum.

Also present were:  TataLease Derby, Executive Administrator of the Authority; Clark Stockton Lord and Athea Davis of Vinson & Elkins LLP; Tim Douglass and Ralph De Leon of the Finance Department, and Brenda Bazan and Stephen Lewis of the Convention and Entertainment Facilities Department of the City of Houston; Captain J.B. Zera and Christina Anthony of the Houston Police Department (“HPD”); Bill Franks of Pearl Hospitality; Heather Hinzie of the Houston Downtown Management District; and George Baugh of George Baugh III & Company. 

DETERMINE QUORUM; CALL TO ORDER
Director Mize noted that a quorum was present and called the meeting to order.  

INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND PUBLIC COMMENTS

The meeting attendees introduced themselves to the Board.  

APPROVE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
The Board considered approving the minutes of January 11, 2011.  Following further discussion, upon a motion made by Vice Chair Lampley and seconded by Director Schneidau, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of January 11, 2011.

BAYOU PLACE PROPOSED FUNDING FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS

Mr. Lewis discussed the draft Memorandum of Understanding, and requested Board approval for the Authority to commit $750,000 for public improvements for this project.  He reported that the negotiations between Sundance and Cordish for the lease of the property are almost complete.  Mr. Lewis also stated that Sundance will release the plans once the deal is finalized with Cordish.  Discussion next ensued on the kinds of public improvements the Authority is being asked to help fund.  The Board expressed their requirement that the funding be used for permanent public improvements.  Mr. Lord stated that the Authority will need to enter into a development agreement with Cordish relating to funding public improvements for the Sundance lease.

 Following discussion, upon a motion made by Director Schneidau and seconded by Director Keyser, the Board voted unanimously to approve the payment of $750,000 for public improvements made to the Bayou Place building subject to provisions for the following:  1) Sundance lease with Cordish finalized; 2) monies will be disbursed no earlier than Cordish’s Certificate of Occupancy or July 1; 3) project information reporting requirements and back-up documentation will be in the agreement; 4) public improvements must be permanent and not movable, and the improvements must not be the property of the tenant; 5) arms length relationship with the contractors and developer, competitive pricing; 6) contain provisions for percentage rent to be paid to the Authority based on the lease that Sundance has with Cordish; and 7) standard terms of a development agreement between Cordish, the Authority, and the Zone. 
MARKET SQUARE PARK

Director Mize noted that the Authority received the Good Brick Award from the Greater Houston Preservation Alliance (“GHPA”).  He also noted that Director Keyser received a Good Brick Award for the renovation of her offices from GHPA.  


The Board next discussed the funding request for the storage facility.  Director Schneidau stated that he, Director Keyser, and Ms. Derby have reconciled all the expenses to date.  He noted that the storage facility will cost approximately $52,000, and he requested the Board to approve a change order.  Following discussion, upon a motion made by Vice Chair Lampley and seconded by Director Martin, the Board voted unanimously to approve the funding request of approximately $52,000 for the storage facility. 

BOARD OF DIRECTOR VACANCY NOMINATIONS 

Ms. Derby reported that Elizabeth Weid of the Houston Independent School District (“HISD”) is leaving the district to take a job at the Harris County tax office.  She noted that the Board should have a new HISD appointee in April.  Ms. Derby also stated that she is still looking for potential board members.  The Board requested that Ms. Derby contact Councilman Rodriquez for any recommendations. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Board did not go into executive session. 
RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION AND TAKE ACTION ON MATTERS DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION
It was not necessary for the Board to reconvene in regular session.  
There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.  

[Signature page follows]

Secretary, Board of Directors 
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